BOROUGH OF KETTERING

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 5th February 2013
Present:
Councillor David Bishop (Chair)


Maurice Bayes, Maggie Don, Jenny Henson and Michael Tebbutt
12.MA.27
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Scott Edwards and Jan Smith
12.MA.28
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Monitoring and Audit Committee held on 27th November 2012 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

12.MA.29
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Bayes declared an interest in item A3 as a trustee for the Citizens Advice Bureau.

Councillor Tebbutt declared a personal interest in item A3 as a personal contributor to Vine Trust.

Councillor Don declared an interest in item A3 as a trustee to KCU

12.MA.30
PUBLIC SPEAKERS


None
12.MA.31
EXTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS (A1)

Trevor Croote and Phillipa Hunt from the Council’s External Auditors KPMG attended the meeting to present the following reports.


Annual Audit Letter


A report was submitted to present the Annual Audit letter following completion of the audit of accounts for 2011/12.
It was noted that the Annual Audit letter was included in the report for Members’ information, the main issues of which had previously been reported to members in September 2012.

Certification of Grants Report

A report was submitted to present the Certification of Grants letter that summarised the results of the external audit work carried out by KPMG on the certification of the Council’s 2011/12 grants claims and returns.

It was noted that the report was included in the report for Members’ information which found that the Council had good arrangements for preparing its grants and returns and supporting certification work.
Financial Statements Audit Plan

A report was submitted to present the 2012/13 Financial Statements Audit Plan, which detailed the work KPMG intended to carry  out with regard to the Council’s 2012/13 Statement of Accounts.

It was noted that each year the Council’s external auditor provided details of the approach thy wished to adopt with regard to the audit of the Council’s Statement of Accounts.

The Financial Statements Audit Plan was included in the report which detailed KPMG’s intended approach, together with the key audit risks they had identified, the members of their audit team and details of associated fees.
Members sought assurance regarding the security of IT systems when using off shore resources.
KPMG assured Members that off shore resources only carried out basic work and data protection would be safe guarded.

After the three reports were presented it was 

RESOLVED
that the Committee received and noted: -

i. the Annual Audit Letter for the 2011/12 audit

ii. The Certification and Grants Report for 2011/12

iii. The 2012/13 Financial Statements Audit Plan
12.MA.32
CHOICE BASED LETTINGS (A2)

A report was submitted in response to a request by the Committee for a briefing on the internal audit report on choice based lettings.


It was reported that an internal audit review of the Council’s arrangements for allocating social housing through the keyways choice based lettings system was carried out as part of the internal audit plan 2012/13.

The purpose of this internal audit was to ensure, through a process of systems evaluation and compliance testing, that there was an appropriate control framework in place to achieve key control objectives for the system.

Several findings of the audit related to delays in completing back-up administrative activities and incomplete record keeping.  This was often the result of dealing with housing applications which were completed incorrectly or which lacked supporting paper work.  A number of important changes were being introduced to improve the day to day operations of Keyways and provide a better service to housing applicants.  The most significant of these was the Single Point of Contact (SPOC) project, which was introduced in October 2012 with the aim of providing expert advice to applicants when they first approached the Council for help. A Housing Options Advisor was now available in Customer Services between 09:00 and 17:00 who could carry out a housing options interview and complete a full housing application at the initial point of contact. Initial indications were that the SPOC initiative was being successful in several ways: it had cut down the number of incomplete housing applications, reduced the volume of subsequent enquiries from housing applicants and had assisted in preventing homelessness.  The pilot for the SPOC would be extended to the summer.      

The Council was also upgrading the Abritas choice based lettings software so that it could take account of the new Keyways Allocation Scheme which had recently been revised in response to the Localism Act 2011. This was also providing an opportunity to improve the day-to-day operation of the system and address some of the issues identified in the audit report. In particular, officers were working on the creation of a suite of monitoring reports which could identify any cases that had not been processed within target times.  The auditors would revisit the system this year to check it was being used properly.

It was noted that work was also continuing to ensure that tenants were paying their rent regularly.  Income and Debt and Housing Management were carrying out work to identify people who would be particularly affected by welfare reform, and although not a huge amount of people would be affected in Kettering, work was being carried out to minimise the situation.

Members discussed the pilot of the SPOC and felt it was a good scheme which they hoped would be continued.  They also felt it was important that it was brought to people’s attention, in the form of posters in the reception area, that interview rooms were available if required.

It was noted that revisions of registrations on the waiting list were currently underway and feedback would be provided to Members on completion.

RESOLVED
that the Monitoring and Audit Committee noted the recommendations of the audit report and the work being undertaken to improve the operation of the Keyways system and service to customers.
12.MA.33       MONITORING OF SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT GRANTS  2012/13 FOURTH YEAR, Q3 UPDATE (A3)


A report was submitted which informed members of the performance of voluntary sector organisations in relation to their Service Level Agreements for the fourth year, Q3 update.

Val Hitchman, Head of Community Services, was in attendance at meeting and outlined the report to Members highlighting the performance updates as set out in the report and the key details as set out in an appendix to the report.  It was noted that the Executive Committee agreed that the successful organisations for SLA’s starting from 1st April 2013 would be those with the highest scores.   Age UK and Vine Community Trust would be working in partnership and their SLA’s would be for a two year period (1st April 2013 to 31st March 2015).
RESOLVED
the Q3 performance of the voluntary sector organisations in achieving the outputs in their service specifications for 2012/13 be noted.
12.MA.34
BEDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2013/14 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM (A4)
A report was submitted for the committee to consider the Council’s draft budget proposals and submit any comments back to the Executive Committee for consideration at its meeting on 13th February 2013 in accordance with the Council’s Constitution.  

Members were requested to perform the scrutiny role on the draft budget proposals and when considering the draft budget, members would need to ensure that they have a general understanding of the main budget drivers, the services that comprise the budget, and the process that had been followed when putting the budget together. 

Mark Dickenson, Acting Head of Finance attended the meeting and gave a short presentation to highlight the key issues to members.

In accordance with the overall remit of the committee, members were encouraged to focus their attention on the 2013/14 budget figures in the light of any potential impacts on the delivery of Council Priorities.  However, given the scale of change that was likely to take place from April 2013 in the national funding environment, members were also encouraged to consider these important issues.

Discussion ensued and the following points were raised to be reported to the Executive Committee: -

· Members expressed concerns about the risk of businesses lodging appeals regarding business rates and the effect that could have on the grant we receive 

· Members expressed concerns regarding the sustainability of the continued efficiency savings 

· Members expressed concerns regarding the Capital Receipts for funding replacement homes on a one-for-one basis. It was felt it may be a good idea to lobby Government for a 10 year rule for right to buy on newly acquired properties. 

· The committee thanked the team for their sterling work on the budget. 
RESOLVED
that the Committee consider the draft budget proposals of the Executive and that the comments outlined above be submitted back to the Executive Committee for consideration at the Executive meeting of 13th February 2013.

12.MA.35
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A5)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet. Guy Holloway, Head of IT and Communications, was in attendance for this item and outlined the main areas.  

Members requested Brendan Coleman, Head of Environmental Care attend a future meeting to give an update on the recycling situation.
It was noted that the high sickness figures for December 2012 were seasonal.

12.MA.36
WORK PROGRAMME (A6)


The work programme was submitted to the committee for consideration.  The following reports would be brought to the next Committee: -
· Internal Audit Plan
· End of Year SLA Figures

· Update on Recycling

· KPI Booklet

The following reports would be brought to a future meeting: -

· Town Centre Development – June
· Olympic Legacy – date  to be confirmed
 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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